

◆ 1350 I STREET NW SUITE 700 WASHINGTON, DC 20005

**2** 202-588-5180

NWLC.ORG

October 11, 2024

The Honorable Jason Smith Chairman, U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means U.S. House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Mike Kelly Chairman, U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means Subcommittee on Tax U.S. House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

Dear House Ways and Means Committee Republican 2025 Tax Teams:

The National Women's Law Center (NWLC) appreciates the opportunity to share information on the 2017 tax law and the consequences and opportunities of expirations of major provisions of this law in 2025.

The primary purpose of the tax code is to raise revenue to support public investments we all rely on. Chronic underinvestment in women and families, however, continues to exacerbate racial and gender inequities. One critical example: our national failure to make robust public investments in child care, paid family and medical leave, and aging and disability care lowers women's incomes, negatively impacts health and well-being, harms employers, and weakens the economy. Advancing gender and racial justice requires ensuring that the tax code raises more revenues to invest in our shared priorities in a progressive way.

In 2017, the passage of the law known as the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA) continued the failed strategy of "trickle-down" economics by enacting large tax cuts for wealthy individuals and corporations. This strategy both continues to constrain the fiscal space to make the investments we need, and even on its own terms, has failed to deliver on its promises.

We write to urge the House Ways and Means Committee and Congress to use the coming expirations of the temporary provisions of the TCJA to change course and make the tax code more progressive as well as to raise needed revenue. Not only should we let the TCJA provisions that benefit the wealthiest expire, but we should go further to make sure the wealthy and big corporations are paying their fair share. Raising significant federal revenues is an important goal for the 2025 tax debate, and these revenues should support critical and long-overdue investments in women, families, and communities, such as the care infrastructure we all need to thrive.

## I. The TCJA exacerbates inequality and left women and families behind.

Overall, the 2017 tax law exacerbates inequality—and leaves women and families behind, because they are underrepresented in the groups that received the lion's share of tax cuts, and overrepresented among those harmed by the underinvestment the tax law enables. Women of color in particular, and women overall, are disproportionately left out of tax preferences that favor the top. Systemic discrimination, both historic and ongoing, creates income and wealth disparities between women—and especially women of color—and white men. The gender and racial wealth gap is a measure of the disparities in financial security driven by this discrimination. In the most recent calculations looking at never-married adults, for every dollar of wealth owned by a single white man, single Black women own 8 cents and single Latinas own 14 cents. Women are underrepresented among top earners, and women supporting families on their own have the lowest median income among family households. Women make up nearly two-thirds of the workforce in the 40 lowest paid jobs, and these workers are disproportionately women of color. In addition, white tax filers represent 84% of tax filers at the top 10 percent of the income distribution in 2014, compared to 4.1% of Latinx tax filers and 2.8% of Black tax filers.

The TCJA skewed tax benefits to the top, among whom women and households of color are underrepresented.

The benefits of TCJA went primarily to the wealthiest and big corporations.<sup>7</sup> The law overall was regressive: it gave larger tax reductions both in dollar amounts and as a percentage of income to the highest-income households compared to low- and moderate-income households, which exacerbated disparities by gender and race.<sup>8</sup> Analysis at the time of passage predicted this result. In the first year it was in effect, "[t]he wealthiest 5 percent of households received nearly half—42.6 percent—of the Trump tax cuts, with the top 0.1 percent receiving an average tax cut of \$193,380 in 2018."

In the six years since the law's enactment, evidence has continued to mount that benefits are skewed to the top. <sup>10</sup> In 2025, the top 1% will see an average tax cut of over \$61,000, while the lowest income quintile will see an average tax cut of less than \$100. The extreme disparity in benefits exists in percentage terms as well, as the lowest quintile receives an average tax cut of only 0.4% of their income, while the top 1% sees an average tax cut of 2.9%—more than seven times as large. <sup>11</sup> Extending the 2017 tax cuts would continue disproportionate benefits at the top—with an extension of all the tax cuts expected to result in an average tax cut of \$175,000 in the first year for the top 0.1%, while households making \$75,000 or less per year (who are more than half of all taxpayers) would see an average tax cut of just \$330 in that year. <sup>12</sup>

While receiving massive tax breaks, the wealthiest and big corporations have been accumulating wealth. In the years since the 2017 tax law's passage, U.S. billionaire wealth has grown enormously, doubling since 2017 to a record high of \$5.8 trillion. Executive pay and corporate profits have also risen to extreme heights. Despite familiar promises the wealth from massive tax cuts would "trickle down," TCJA's changes to the tax code did not lead to increased worker pay or benefits. There is consensus across political parties that it did not "pay for itself," as some suggested at its passage. Like other tax cuts at the top, it spurred little economic growth while limiting revenues to support investments that benefit the vast majority.

The TCJA deprived us of revenues to make investments in women and families.

The 2017 tax cuts were costly: the overall cost of the 2017 tax law changes over 10 years is estimated at \$1.9 trillion dollars.<sup>20</sup> The cost of extending temporary provisions for an additional 10 years after 2025 is even higher: \$4.6 trillion.<sup>21</sup>

The steep drop in federal revenues collected as a result of cutting taxes for the wealthiest threatened funding for programs women and families rely on, and continues to constrain the ability of the government to make robust public investments women and families need and deserve. The 2017 law drove federal revenues to historic lows outside of a recession. The United States collects lower revenues than peer countries, at only 27% percent of GDP compared to an average of 34% for OECD countries. Similarly, corporate tax revenues are only 1.6% of GDP in the United States, half of the OECD average of 3.3%. The United States also invests much less in children and worker support, such as paid leave and unemployment benefits, compared to other wealthy nations.

The TCJA is also estimated to have added nearly \$2 trillion to the federal deficit, <sup>26</sup> worsening the trajectory of federal revenues and driving the high debt-to-GDP ratio. <sup>27</sup> A key component of this revenue shortfall is the falling revenue share from the corporate income tax over time: the share of revenue from the corporate income tax has fallen from about one-third of the country's revenue to only 7% in 2019. <sup>28</sup> After passing this large tax cut for the wealthy that increased the federal debt, some lawmakers then championed cuts to federal programs women rely on, like SNAP (food stamps), subsidized child care, and housing programs, citing the debt as the prime reason. <sup>29</sup>

Moreover, the revenue losses have constrained the fiscal space to make robust public investments that would benefit our communities, workforce, and economy as a whole—like investments in care infrastructure. This further exacerbates gender and racial inequality because underinvestment in care supports disproportionately leaves women of color to perform unpaid or underpaid care work.<sup>30</sup> This contributes to their economic instability, as well as the gender and racial wealth gap.

The 2017 cut to the corporate rate especially harmed low-wage workers, who are disproportionately women of color.

A key example of how the benefits of the 2017 tax package skewed to the top, and harmed women, families, and the rest of us, is the steep reduction in the corporate tax rate, from 35% to 21%, estimated to cost \$1.3 trillion over 10 years. Unlike many other provisions of TCJA, this rate change does not have an expiration date.

Research shows that overall, the tax savings from the rate reduction went to owners of corporations and the top 10% of wage earners with each firm, with the bottom 90% of wage earners not receiving any benefit. Overall, more than 80% of the gains from the corporate rate cut were captured by the top 10% of the income distribution. Although this study did not include gender and racial impacts, overall women are underrepresented among these top earners, and the lowest wage workers are disproportionately women of color.

After receiving this inordinately large tax cut, rather than investing in workers, corporations increased executive pay and stock buybacks. This practice predominantly enriched wealthy white men, who are overrepresented among corporate executives and large shareholders, while providing little to no benefit to rank-and-file employees, much less lower-paid workers, many of whom are women and people of color. The benefits they received from corporate tax cuts further entrenched their economic power and influence, while the intended broader economic benefits, such as job creation and wage growth, did not materialize for the majority of workers. Women and people of color, who are less likely to own significant stock or hold executive positions, did not see the same financial gains and continue to face systemic barriers to economic advancement.

Since the 2017 tax cut, corporations have recorded record profits<sup>40</sup> while continuing to use loopholes and special tax breaks to lower their tax bills. Among the largest profitable corporations, nearly a quarter paid effective tax rates of 10% or less.<sup>41</sup>

The TCJA's changes to the Child Tax Credit did not help families that need it most.

In addition to the corporate and individual changes described above, changes to the Child Tax Credit (CTC) were also enacted through the TCJA.<sup>42</sup> (The TCJA did not make amendments to other tax credits that support families with low and moderate incomes, such as the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) or the Child and Dependent Care Tax Credit (CDCTC)). The TCJA doubled the size of the CTC from \$1000 to \$2000 per child, and made families with incomes over \$200,000 (\$400,000 for married couples) eligible to claim the credit for the first time. While the 2017 law lowered the earned income threshold required to receive a portion of the credit as a refund to \$2,500, it did not eliminate this requirement. The TCJA also limited the refundable portion of the CTC: For tax year 2024, the refundable credit is capped at \$1700<sup>43</sup> and limited to 15 percent of a family's earned income over \$2,500. Additionally, the 2017 changes to the CTC exclude children with Individual Tax Identification Numbers (ITINs), from being claimed for the CTC. These changes expire at the end of 2025.

The expansions of the CTC in TCJA tended to benefit families with higher incomes rather than families with very low incomes, however. Families with earned income below \$2,500 do not receive any credit at all (since they are unlikely to have any tax liability against which the nonrefundable portion of the credit can be applied). And the cap on refundability also means that families with low incomes cannot receive the full \$2,000 CTC amount, even if they have earned income. These limitations mean an estimated 19 million children are unable to fully benefit from the CTC under the 2017 tax changes, including roughly 45 percent of Black children. Eventy percent of children in families headed by single women do not receive the full credit under current law. Additionally, the 2017 changes to the CTC prevent 1 million children in immigrant families from benefitting from the credit. This is why the CTC, as modified by the 2017 tax law, did not result in the kind of historic reductions in poverty as the expansions enacted under the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) for tax year 2021 did.

## II. The upcoming 2025 expirations provide an opportunity to change course.

Prior to 2017, the tax code already privileged those at the top, and wealth over work, disadvantaging historically marginalized communities. TCJA continued this trend by funneling

tax relief primarily to the wealthy and corporations, who now see their tax rates at historic lows. <sup>48</sup> The TCJA only made our inequitable tax code even more so, to the detriment of our economy and our nation. Rather than doubling down on the failed strategy of tax cuts at the top, the coming sunsets of many of the TCJA provisions provide an opportunity for lawmakers to change course. <sup>49</sup> Lawmakers should allow the temporary 2017 tax cuts for those making over \$400,000 a year to expire. Moreover, beyond allowing expiring provisions of the TCJA that disproportionately benefit the wealthy and big corporations to sunset, policymakers should enact additional tax changes. If lawmakers limit the tax debate in 2025 to expiring provisions of the TCJA, they will miss the opportunity to create a more progressive tax system and prevent the wealthiest individuals and profitable corporations from gaming the tax system in their favor.

In 2025, many provisions of the 2017 tax law benefitting the wealthiest and big corporations will expire. Congress should allow them to sunset, including:

- Top individual income rate: The TCJA reduced the top income rate from 39.6% to 37%, which in 2024 applies to marginal income over \$609,350 for individuals. While those in the lowest tax bracket saw their taxes go down by about \$40 per year, those in the top 5% saw an average tax cut of \$11,200 per year. Raising this rate to 39.6% and adjusting the top tax bracket, as President Biden has proposed, would raise \$246 billion over 10 years, primarily for the years 2024 and 2025. 52
- Estate tax changes: The TCJA raised the exemption amount for the estate tax from \$5.5 million to \$13.6 million in 2024<sup>53</sup> (for individuals). These changes caused the number of estates subject to the estate tax to drop dramatically to less than 4,000 estates per year, which is 0.14% of decedents. <sup>54</sup> (In addition to allowing the TCJA changes to expire, Congress should take additional steps to make this tax more effective. One such proposal is estimated to raise \$430 billion over 10 years.) <sup>55</sup>
- Pass-through deduction: The 2017 tax law created a new tax break for "pass through" income. This kind of income is overwhelmingly concentrated among high-income individuals, <sup>56</sup> with more than half of the tax benefits going to taxpayers with income over \$1 million. <sup>57</sup> Contrary to proponents' claims, this deduction did not spur broad economic gains <sup>58</sup> but instead increased tax avoidance through owners gaming the rules. <sup>59</sup> Further, research shows that women entrepreneurs are less likely to have income that qualifies for this deduction due to the size of the business they run. <sup>60</sup> Analysis by race shows only 2% of pass-through tax preferences benefit black taxpayers and only 5% reach Hispanic taxpayers. <sup>61</sup> It is estimated this provision costs more than \$50 billion per year as of 2021. <sup>62</sup>
- Other corporate tax deductions: In addition to the reduction in the headline corporate tax rate, other deductions that further reduced taxes for corporations were incorporated in the TCJA, including increased deductions for interest on debt and corporate expenses such as research and equipment, which have led to low effective corporate tax rates described above.<sup>63</sup>

In addition, Congress should make other long-overdue changes to the tax code that would make the tax code more progressive and advance equity. Here again, Congress has many options, including:

- Corporate tax rate: The TCJA lowered the corporate tax rate from 35% to 21%. Even though this change does not expire in 2025, Congress should take the opportunity to undo this highly regressive provision. As discussed above, these tax savings benefited top executives and managers, not average workers, with more than 80% of the gains going to the top 10% of the income distribution. As alising the corporate rate to 28%, as President Biden has proposed, would generate \$1.35 trillion in additional federal revenue. Research indicates that increasing the corporate tax can be beneficial for the economy by addressing income disparities and promoting a more equitable distribution of wealth. Beyond merely raising revenue, corporate taxes play a crucial role in regulating industries and rebalancing economic power, shifting it from predominantly white shareholders and business executives to workers and consumers.
- Taxing income from wealth like income from work: The tax code taxes income from accumulated wealth at favorable effective rates compared to income from work. These features of the tax system allow billionaires to pay an estimated effective tax rate of only 8% annually, compared to higher rates for working people. As described above, women and households of color hold far less wealth than white men, meaning this preference also exacerbates gender and racial disparities. Raising the capital gains rate and closing an expensive loophole, as proposed by the Biden administration, would raise an estimated \$289 billion over 10 years. Taxing unrealized capital gains annually for the wealthiest, moreover, such as in President Biden's proposed Billionaire Minimum Income Tax, would raise an estimated \$503 billion over 10 years.
- <u>Increasing taxes on stock buybacks</u>: Stock buybacks are a way for corporations to enrich their shareholders, contributing to top executives and managers benefitting from tax savings over working people. Tax advantages for capital gains such as stock buybacks overwhelmingly benefit the wealthy<sup>73</sup> and white households,<sup>74</sup> as they are the most likely to hold shares of stock. Increasing the tax on stock buybacks to 4%, as President Biden has proposed would raise an estimated \$167 billion over 10 years.<sup>75</sup>
- Closing the Carried Interest Loophole: This provision privileges compensation for private equity managers by allowing them to characterize their income as capital gains, which are subject to a lower tax rate than ordinary income. The current treatment of carried interest benefits wealthy workers, and raises particular equity concerns, given that private equity is a sector that is notoriously lacking in gender and racial diversity. Proposals to close this loophole, such as from the Biden administration and Congress, would raise an estimated \$6.6 billion over 10 years.
- <u>Increasing income tax rates for the wealthiest</u>: A proposed "millionaires surtax," <sup>82</sup> such as one passed by the House of Representatives in 2021, would increase tax fairness by ensuring those at the top who can afford to pay more do so. <sup>83</sup> This proposal would raise an estimated \$228 billion over 10 years. <sup>84</sup>

Additionally, refundable tax credits should be expanded to benefit the families with low and moderate incomes that need them most, among whom women-headed households and families of color are overrepresented. Such expansions include:

- Expand the Child Tax Credit to Help Low Income Families: Improving the Child Tax Credit, first and foremost by making it fully refundable, would meaningfully benefit millions of women and families and advance gender and racial equity. 85 The expansions of the CTC enacted in ARPA, including full refundability, led to a steep reduction in child poverty and helped millions of families make ends meet 6—in contrast to the 2017 changes expanding income eligibility, which primarily benefited higher-income families. Congress should not prioritize those aspects of the 2017 changes to the CTC that benefit wealthy families and should allow the prohibition against claiming the CTC for children with Individual Tax Identification Numbers (ITINs) to expire in 2025.
- Restoring the ARPA expansion of the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC): This credit benefits workers with very low earnings who do not claim children. Millions of poorly paid workers are pushed below the poverty line by federal income taxes every year.<sup>87</sup> Women, and especially women of color, are overrepresented among the lowest-paid workers. The 2021 expansion benefited millions of people, including one in three younger workers, and should be restored.<sup>88</sup>
- Making the Child and Dependent Care Tax Credit (CDCTC) refundable: This credit helps families cover the cost of out-of-pocket, work-related child and dependent care expenses. It should be made refundable so that families with low and moderate incomes can access it. 89 The temporary expansions to the CDCTC enacted under the ARPA, which included making the credit refundable, allowed over 770,000 more families with incomes under \$30,000 to receive this tax assistance. 90 Other child-care-related tax provisions, the Employer-Provided Child Care Credit and the Dependent Care Assistance Program, do not meaningfully help families with low incomes and should not be prioritized. 91
- Extending expanded Premium Tax Credits: The Premium Tax Credit (PTC) helps families afford the cost of health insurance through state health care exchanges. Over 19 million people qualified for these credits in 2024. 92 The Inflation Reduction Act of 2021 expanded the PTC through 2025. An estimated 62 percent of uninsured women ages 15 to 44 are eligible for the expanded PTC. 93 If those expansions expire, health coverage costs will increase for millions of people—and an estimated 3.8 million people will become uninsured. 94

Policymakers can also make sure that more federal revenue is collected by ensuring the IRS has sufficient resources to enforce the tax laws already on the books.

A decade of deep budget cuts left the IRS unable to go after high-income taxpayers with sophisticated tax counsel and the resources to wage lengthy, expensive legal battles over their tax liability. A study by the Treasury Inspector General found that in Tax Years 2014 through 2016, the IRS failed to pursue over 300,000 high-income individuals who did not even file tax returns. In Inflation Reduction Act provided the IRS with almost \$80 billion in additional funding over 10 years, although this funding has since been reduced. The original IRA funding

was conservatively estimated to collect around \$400 billion net over a 10-year period. <sup>98</sup> A properly funded IRS works against lawbreaking by the ultrawealthy and corporations, which robs the public of hundreds of billions of dollars per year. <sup>99</sup> The IRS has already stepped up its enforcement at the top, including auditing millionaires who did not even file returns. <sup>100</sup> These and other efforts have resulted in the collection of more than \$1 billion in unpaid taxes to date. <sup>101</sup> Restoring the full IRA funding and adding additional mandatory funding would continue these efforts, raising an estimated \$341 billion over 10 years. <sup>102</sup>

## III. 2025 is our opportunity to move past tax cuts for the wealthiest to a tax system that works for all of us.

As tax debates get under way again, lawmakers have an opportunity to align the tax code with our values. We should make sure those that benefit the most are not the wealthy few, but the vast majority.

Making the tax code more progressive advances racial and gender equity. <sup>103</sup> Making the wealthiest and big corporations pay a fairer share of taxes would address the racial and gender wealth gap by curbing wealth accumulation at the top. Using the revenues raised to make investments in women and families—for example, in the care economy—would further advance gender and racial equity, as the economic security of women, and women of color in particular, is also disproportionately impacted by underinvestment in priorities like child care, paid leave, and aging and disability care. <sup>104</sup> Expanding refundable tax credits, and making them inclusive, would invest in the lowest-income families and dramatically reduce poverty and financial hardship.

Not only are these changes good policy, but they are also popular. Changes to the tax code to make the wealthiest and big corporations pay their fair share have significant public support, across political affiliation. Specifically, two-thirds of voters support allowing the temporary provisions of the TCJA benefitting the wealthy to expire. In addition, investments in child care, paid family and medical leave, and aging and disability care that could be supported by increasing taxes on the wealthiest are also strongly supported by the public. That is because these long-overdue investments—unlike tax cuts for the wealthiest—would support sustainable and inclusive economic growth, and broadly shared prosperity.

For far too long, our tax policies have favored the wealthiest among us and exacerbated gender, racial, and economic disparities. But it doesn't have to be that way. We can make different policy choices that advance equity and support an economy that works for all of us, not just the wealthy few.

Thank you for the opportunity to submit a comment to the Ways and Means tax teams. Should you have any questions, please contact Amy Royce at <a href="mailto:aroyce@nwlc.org">aroyce@nwlc.org</a>.

8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> National Women's Law Center, "Examining How the Tax Code Affects High-Income Individuals and Tax Planning Strategies," written statement, November 9, 2023, <a href="https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/NWLC-Statement-for-the-Record-High-Income-Taxation.pdf">https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/NWLC-Statement-for-the-Record-High-Income-Taxation.pdf</a>; Darrick Hamilton and Michael Linden, "Hidden Rules of Race are Imbedded in the New Tax Law," (Roosevelt Institute, May 2018), <a href="https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/RI-HRR-Tax-Code-201805.pdf">https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/RI-HRR-Tax-Code-201805.pdf</a>.

- <sup>3</sup> In 2010, women represented less than 30% in the top 10%t of the labor income distribution. Roman Bobiley, Anne Boschini and Jesper Roine, "Women in the Top of the Income Distribution: What Can We Learn From LIS-Data?" (Italian Economic Journal, 2020), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s40797-019-00108-w">https://doi.org/10.1007/s40797-019-00108-w</a>, Figure 8.
- <sup>4</sup> Gloria Guzman and Melissa Kollar, U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Reports, P60-279, "Income in the United States: 2022" (U.S. Government Publishing Office, September 2023), https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2023/demo/p60-279.pdf.
- <sup>5</sup> Jasmine Tucker and Julie Vogtman, National Women's Law Center, "When Hard Work Is Not Enough: Women in Low-Paid Jobs" (April 2020), <a href="https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Women-in-Low-Paid-Jobsreport\_pp04-FINAL4.2.pdf">https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Women-in-Low-Paid-Jobsreport\_pp04-FINAL4.2.pdf</a>.
- <sup>6</sup> Randall Akee, Maggie R. Jones, and Sonya R. Porter, "Race Matters: Income Shares, Income Inequality, and Income Mobility for All U.S. Races," *Demography* 56, 3 (April 3, 2019), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s13524-019-00773-7">https://doi.org/10.1007/s13524-019-00773-7</a>, 999–1021.
- <sup>7</sup> Americans For Tax Fairness, "Renewing The Trump Tax Cuts Benefits The Rich & Threatens Social Security, Medicare, Medicaid & More" (March 3, 2023), <a href="https://americansfortaxfairness.org/renewing-trump-tax-cuts-benefits-rich-threatens-social-security-medicare-medicaid/">https://americansfortaxfairness.org/renewing-trump-tax-cuts-benefits-rich-threatens-social-security-medicare-medicaid/</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> "Distributional Analysis of the Conference Agreement for the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act" (Tax Policy Center, December 28, 2017), <a href="https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/publications/distributional-analysis-conference-agreement-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act/full">https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/publications/distributional-analysis-conference-agreement-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act/full</a>, 7.
- <sup>9</sup> Jean Ross, "Biden Tax Proposals Would Correct Inequities Created by Trump Tax Cuts and Raise Additional Revenues" (Center for American Progress, April 14, 2023), <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/article/biden-tax-proposals-would-correct-inequities-created-by-trump-tax-cuts-and-raise-additional-revenues/">https://www.americanprogress.org/article/biden-tax-proposals-would-correct-inequities-created-by-trump-tax-cuts-and-raise-additional-revenues/</a>.
- <sup>10</sup> U.S. Senate Committee On The Budget, "Extending Trump Tax Cuts Would Add \$3.5 Trillion to the Deficit, According to CBO," press release, May, 16 2023,
- $\underline{https://www.budget.senate.gov/chairman/newsroom/press/extending-trump-tax-cuts-would-add-35-trillion-to-the-deficit-according-to-cbo.}$
- <sup>11</sup>"T17-0314 Conference Agreement: The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act," (Tax Policy Center, December 18, 2017), <a href="https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/model-estimates/conference-agreement-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act-dec-2017/t17-0314-conference-agreement">https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/model-estimates/conference-agreement-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act-dec-2017/t17-0314-conference-agreement</a>.
- <sup>12</sup> Americans For Tax Fairness, "Renewing The Trump Tax Cuts Benefits The Rich."
- <sup>13</sup> Americans For Tax Fairness, "As Tax Day Approaches, New Study Finds U.S. Billionaires Now Worth A Record \$5.8 Trillion" (April 8, 2024), <a href="https://americansfortaxfairness.org/tax-day-approaches-new-study-finds-u-s-billionaires-now-worth-record-5-8-trillion/">https://americansfortaxfairness.org/tax-day-approaches-new-study-finds-u-s-billionaires-now-worth-record-5-8-trillion/</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> Sarah Anderson, Zachary Tashman, and William Rice, "More for Them, Less for Us: Corporations That Pay Their Executives More Than Uncle Sam" (Institute for Policy Studies, March 13, 2024), https://ips-dc.org/report-corporations-that-pay-their-executives-more-than-uncle-sam/.
- <sup>15</sup> U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Corporate Profits After Tax (without IVA and CCAdj) [CP]," (retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis; <a href="https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CP">https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CP</a>, September 6, 2024).
- <sup>16</sup> Chris Macke, "TCJA one year later: One broken promise after another," The Hill, December 26, 2018, <a href="https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/422861-tcja-one-year-later-one-broken-promise-after-another/">https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/422861-tcja-one-year-later-one-broken-promise-after-another/</a>; <a href="https://equitablegrowth.org/targeting-business-tax-incentives-to-realize-u-s-wage-growth/">https://equitablegrowth.org/targeting-business-tax-incentives-to-realize-u-s-wage-growth/</a>.
- <sup>17</sup> Tobias Burns, "Senators fight over source of US deficit as default looms," The Hill, May 17, 2023, https://thehill.com/business/4009135-senators-fight-over-source-of-us-deficit-as-default-looms/.
- <sup>18</sup> "Federal Revenues After the 2017 Tax Cuts," Council of Economic Advisers (blog), October 11, 2023, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/cea/written-materials/2023/10/11/federal-revenues-after-the-2017-tax-cuts/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/cea/written-materials/2023/10/11/federal-revenues-after-the-2017-tax-cuts/</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> William G. Gale, "A fixable mistake: The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act," Brookings Institution, September 25, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/a-fixable-mistake-the-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act/.
- <sup>20</sup> "The Effects of the 2017 Tax Act on CBO's Economic and Budget Projections" (Congressional Budget Office, April
- $2018) \ \underline{\text{https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/} 115\text{th-congress-} 2017-2018/\text{reports/} 53651-\text{outlookappendixb.pdf}}, \ page 129.$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ana Hernández Kent, "The Gender Wealth Gap for Never-Married Adults Shrank in 2022," (Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, March 26, 2024), <a href="https://www.stlouisfed.org/on-the-economy/2024/mar/gender-wealth-gap-never-married-adults-shrank">https://www.stlouisfed.org/on-the-economy/2024/mar/gender-wealth-gap-never-married-adults-shrank</a>.

 $\underline{\text{https://www.americanprogress.org/article/the-trump-tax-cuts-led-to-record-low-not-high-revenues-outside-of-a-recession/.}$ 

<sup>23</sup> "How do US taxes compare internationally?" (Tax Policy Center, January 2024), https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-do-us-taxes-compare-internationally.

- <sup>24</sup> Congressional Research Service, "Trends and Proposals for Corporate Tax Revenue" (updated May 8, 2024), <a href="https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11809">https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11809</a>.
- <sup>25</sup> Chuck Marr, Samantha Jacoby and George Fenton, "The 2017 Trump Tax Law Was Skewed to the Rich, Expensive, and Failed to Deliver on Its Promises," (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 13, 2024), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/the-2017-trump-tax-law-was-skewed-to-the-rich-expensive-and-failed-to-deliver">https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/the-2017-trump-tax-law-was-skewed-to-the-rich-expensive-and-failed-to-deliver</a>; OECD, "Poverty Rate (indicator)," 2024, <a href="https://data.oecd.org/inequality/poverty-rate.htm">https://data.oecd.org/inequality/poverty-rate.htm</a>.

<sup>26</sup> Congressional Budget Office, "The Budget and Economic Outlook: 2018 to 2028," April 9, 2018, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-04/53651-outlook-2.pdf, 129 (Table B-3).

- <sup>27</sup>Bobby Kogan, "Tax Cuts Are Primarily Responsible for the Increasing Debt Ratio" (Center for American Progress, March 27, 2023), <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/article/tax-cuts-are-primarily-responsible-for-the-increasing-debt-ratio/">https://www.americanprogress.org/article/tax-cuts-are-primarily-responsible-for-the-increasing-debt-ratio/</a>.
- <sup>28</sup> Marr, et.al, "The 2017 Trump Tax Law Was Skewed to the Rich." <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/the-2017-trump-tax-law-was-skewed-to-the-rich-expensive-and-failed-to-deliver.</u>
- <sup>29</sup> Sharon Parrott, Samantha Jacoby, Allison Orris, LaDonna Pavetti, David Reich, and Dottie Rosenbaum,
- "McCarthy Bill Uses Debt Ceiling to Force Harmful Policies, Deep Cuts" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, April 24, 2023), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/4-24-23bud.pdf">https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/4-24-23bud.pdf</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> Amy Royce and Amy Matsui, "Unsupported: Underinvestment in the Care Economy Drives Gender and Racial Wealth Gaps," *Human Rights Magazine* 48, 2 (January 6, 2023), https://www.americanbar.org/groups/crsi/publications/human\_rights\_magazine\_home/wealth-disparities-in-civil-

https://www.americanbar.org/groups/crsj/publications/human\_rights\_magazine\_home/wealth-disparities-in-civil-rights/unsupported/.

- 31 "Estimated Budget Effects Of The Conference Agreement For H.R. 1, The 'Tax Cuts And Jobs Act,'" (Joint Committee on Taxation, December 18, 2017), <a href="https://www.jct.gov/publications/2017/jcx-67-17/">https://www.jct.gov/publications/2017/jcx-67-17/</a>.
- <sup>32</sup> David S. Mitchell, "Six Years Later, More Evidence Shows the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act Benefits U.S. Business Owners and Executives, Not Average Workers," Washington Center for Equitable Growth, December 20, 2023, <a href="https://equitablegrowth.org/six-years-later-more-evidence-shows-the-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act-benefits-u-s-business-owners-and-executives-not-average-workers/">https://equitablegrowth.org/six-years-later-more-evidence-shows-the-tax-cuts-and-jobs-act-benefits-u-s-business-owners-and-executives-not-average-workers/</a>.
- 33 Mitchell, "Six Years Later"
- <sup>34</sup> In 2010, women represented less than 30% in the top 10 percent of the labor income distribution. Roman Bobilev., Anne Boschini, and Jesper Roine, "Women in the Top of the Income Distribution: What Can We Learn From LIS-Data?," *Italian Economic Journal* 6 (2020), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s40797-019-00108-w">https://doi.org/10.1007/s40797-019-00108-w</a>, 77 (Figure 8). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s40797-019-00108-w">https://doi.org/10.1007/s40797-019-00108-w</a>.
- <sup>35</sup> Tucker and Vogtman, "When Hard Work Is Not Enough"
- <sup>36</sup> Chuck Marr, "Record Stock Buybacks Bolster Case for Raising Corporate Tax Rate" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 24, 2024), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/blog/record-stock-buybacks-bolster-case-for-raising-corporate-tax-rate">https://www.cbpp.org/blog/record-stock-buybacks-bolster-case-for-raising-corporate-tax-rate</a>.
- <sup>37</sup> Katy Milani, Melissa Boteach, Steph Sterling, and Sarah Hassmer, "Reckoning With the Hidden Rules of Gender in the Tax Code: How Low Taxes on Corporations and the Wealthy Impact Women's Economic Opportunity and Security" (National Women's Law Center, November 2019),

https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/NWLC-ReckoningTheHiddenRules-accessibleNov12.pdf.

- <sup>38</sup> Uwe Gneiting and Yaxkin Rodriguez, "How Do the Largest US Corporations Contribute to Inequality?" (Oxfam, March 2024), <a href="https://webassets.oxfamamerica.org/media/documents/Corporate Inequality Framework.pdf">https://webassets.oxfamamerica.org/media/documents/Corporate Inequality Framework.pdf</a>.
- <sup>39</sup> Hager, S. B., & Baines, J. (2020). The Tax Advantage of Big Business: How the Structure of Corporate Taxation Fuels Concentration and Inequality. Politics & Society, 48(2), 275-305, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0032329220911778">https://doi.org/10.1177/0032329220911778</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "Budgetary Outcomes Under Alternative Assumptions About Spending and Revenues," (Congressional Budget Office, May 2024), https://www.cbo.gov/publication/60271.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Bobby Kogan, Brendan Duke and Jessica Vela, "The Trump Tax Cuts Led to Record-Low, Not High, Revenues Outside of a Recession," (Center for American Progress, August 28, 2024),

- <sup>40</sup> U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Corporate Profits After Tax (without IVA and CCAdj)" (Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, September 6, 2024), <a href="https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CP">https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CP</a>.
- <sup>41</sup> Matthew Gardner, Steve Wamhoff, and Spandan Marasini, "Corporate Tax Avoidance in the First Five Years of the Trump Tax" (Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, February 29, 2024), <a href="https://itep.org/corporate-tax-avoidance-trump-tax-law/">https://itep.org/corporate-tax-avoidance-trump-tax-law/</a>.
- <sup>42</sup> "How did the TCJA change taxes of families with children?," Tax Policy Center Briefing Book, January 2024, <a href="https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-did-tcja-change-taxes-families-children">https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-did-tcja-change-taxes-families-children</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> "What You Need to Know about CTC, ACTC and ODC," Internal Revenue Service, Last Reviewed or Updated: March 14, 2024, <a href="https://www.eitc.irs.gov/other-refundable-credits-toolkit/what-you-need-to-know-about-ctc-and-actc/what-you-need-to-know.">https://www.eitc.irs.gov/other-refundable-credits-toolkit/what-you-need-to-know-about-ctc-and-actc/what-you-need-to-know.</a>
- <sup>44</sup> Chuck Marr, Kris Cox, Sarah Calame, Stephanie Hingtgen, George Fenton, and Arloc Sherman, "Year-End Tax Policy Priority: Expand the Child Tax Credit for the 19 Million Children Who Receive Less Than the Full Credit" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, Updated December 7, 2022), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/year-end-tax-policy-priority-expand-the-child-tax-credit-for-the-19-million">https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/year-end-tax-policy-priority-expand-the-child-tax-credit-for-the-19-million</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> Sophie Collyer, David Harri, and Christopher Wimer, "Left Behind: The One-Third of Children in Families Who Earn Too Little to Get the Full Child Tax Credit," (Center on Poverty and Social Policy, May 13, 2019), <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/610831a16c95260dbd68934a/t/61154a19cce7cb59f8660690/1628785178307/">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/610831a16c95260dbd68934a/t/61154a19cce7cb59f8660690/1628785178307/</a> Who-Is-Left-Behind-in-the-Federal-CTC-CPSP-2019.pdf.
- <sup>46</sup> Wyatt Clarke, Kimberly Turner, and Lina Guzman, "One Quarter of Hispanic Children in the United States Have an Unauthorized Immigrant Parent" (National Research Center on Hispanic Children & Families, October 2017), <a href="https://www.hispanicresearchcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Hispanic-Center-Undocumented-Brief-FINAL-V21.pdf">https://www.hispanicresearchcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Hispanic-Center-Undocumented-Brief-FINAL-V21.pdf</a>.
- <sup>47</sup> Kalee Burns and Liana Fox, "The Impact of the 2021 Expanded Child Tax Credit on Child Poverty" (U.S. Census Bureau, November 22, 2022), <a href="https://www.census.gov/library/working-papers/2022/demo/SEHSD-wp2022-24.html">https://www.census.gov/library/working-papers/2022/demo/SEHSD-wp2022-24.html</a>; Zachary Parolin et al., "The Different Effects of Monthly & Lump Sum Child Tax Credit Payments on Food & Housing Hardship," *AEA Papers and Proceedings* 113 (2023),
- https://www.povertycenter.columbia.edu/publication/child-tax-credit-payments-on-food-and-housing-hardship, 406-12.
- <sup>48</sup> Funding our nation's priorities: Reforming the tax code's advantageous treatment of the wealthy: Testimony Before the Subcommittee on Select Revenue Measures, 117th Cong. (May 2021) (statement of Adam Looney), <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/funding-our-nations-priorities-reforming-the-tax-codes-advantageous-treatment-of-the-wealthy/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/funding-our-nations-priorities-reforming-the-tax-codes-advantageous-treatment-of-the-wealthy/</a>.
- <sup>49</sup> Chuck Marr and Samantha Jacoby, "President Biden's Budget Charts a Needed Course Correction as 2025 Tax Debate Begins" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 29, 2023), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/president-bidens-budget-charts-a-needed-course-correction-as-2025-tax-debate">https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/president-bidens-budget-charts-a-needed-course-correction-as-2025-tax-debate</a>.
- <sup>50</sup>"IRS provides tax inflation adjustments for tax year 2024," (Internal Revenue Service, November 9, 2023), <a href="https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-provides-tax-inflation-adjustments-for-tax-year-2024">https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-provides-tax-inflation-adjustments-for-tax-year-2024</a>.
- <sup>51</sup> Frank Sammartino, Philip Stallworth, and David Weiner, "The Effect of the TCJA Individual Income Tax Provisions Across Income Groups and Across the States," (Tax Policy Center, March 28, 2018), <a href="https://www.ntanet.org/wp-">https://www.ntanet.org/wp-</a>
- content/uploads/2018/02/the effect of the tcja individual income tax provisions across income groups and across\_the\_states.pdf.
- <sup>52</sup> Steve Wamhoff "Revenue-Raising Proposals in President Biden's Fiscal Year 2025 Budget Plan," (Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, March 12, 2024), <a href="https://itep.org/revenue-raising-proposals-biden-fiscal-year-2025-budget/">https://itep.org/revenue-raising-proposals-biden-fiscal-year-2025-budget/</a>.
- <sup>53</sup> "IRS provides tax inflation adjustments for tax year 2024," (Internal Revenue Service, November 9, 2023), <a href="https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-provides-tax-inflation-adjustments-for-tax-year-2024">https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-provides-tax-inflation-adjustments-for-tax-year-2024</a>.
- <sup>54</sup> "How many people pay the estate tax?" (Tax Policy Center, May 2020), <a href="https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-many-people-pay-estate-tax">https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-many-people-pay-estate-tax</a>.
- <sup>55</sup>Revenue estimate of the 'For the 99.5 Percent Act,'" (Joint Committee on Taxation, March 24, 2021), <a href="https://www.sanders.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/For-the-99.5-Act-JCT-Score.pdf">https://www.sanders.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/For-the-99.5-Act-JCT-Score.pdf</a>.
- <sup>56</sup> Steven M. Rosenthal, "Treasury's New Pass-Through Rules Double Down On The Deduction's Regressivity," (August 14, 2018), <a href="https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/taxvox/treasurys-new-pass-through-rules-double-down-deductions-regressivity">https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/taxvox/treasurys-new-pass-through-rules-double-down-deductions-regressivity</a>.

- <sup>57</sup> Tables Related to the Federal Tax System as in Effect 2017 through 2026," (Joint Committee on Taxation, April 24, 2018), https://www.jct.gov/publications/2018/jcx-32r-18/ Table 3.
- <sup>58</sup> Chuck Marr, Samantha Jacoby and George Fenton, "The Pass-Through Deduction Is Skewed to the Rich, Costly, and Failed to Deliver on Its Promises," (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 6, 2024), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/the-pass-through-deduction-is-skewed-to-the-rich-costly-and-failed-to-deliver">https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/the-pass-through-deduction-is-skewed-to-the-rich-costly-and-failed-to-deliver</a>.
- <sup>59</sup> David S. Mitchell, "2017 tax cut for pass-through business owners exacerbated inequality and failed to deliver economic benefits," (Washington Center for Equitable Growth, May 1, 2024), <a href="https://equitablegrowth.org/2017-tax-cut-for-pass-through-business-owners-exacerbated-inequality-and-failed-to-deliver-economic-benefits/">https://equitablegrowth.org/2017-tax-cut-for-pass-through-business-owners-exacerbated-inequality-and-failed-to-deliver-economic-benefits/</a>.
- <sup>60</sup> Caroline Bruckner, "Written Testimony, Expanding Opportunities for Small Businesses Through the Tax Code," (U.S. Senate Committee on Small Business and Entrepreneurship, October 3, 2018), <a href="https://www.sbc.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/1/1/115c7010-b4b0-45a0-904a-24ae87d24722/6C25EA2A4D18D79AD448A8C065E6C987.bruckner-testimony.pdf">https://www.sbc.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/1/1/115c7010-b4b0-45a0-904a-24ae87d24722/6C25EA2A4D18D79AD448A8C065E6C987.bruckner-testimony.pdf</a>.
- <sup>61</sup> Beverly Moran, "When Tax Policy Discriminates: The TCJA's Impact on Black Taxpayers," (Roosevelt Institute, June 2024), <a href="https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/RI\_TCJA-Impact-on-Black-Taxpayers">https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/RI\_TCJA-Impact-on-Black-Taxpayers</a> Brief 062024.pdf.
- <sup>62</sup> Chuck Marr, "JCT Highlights Pass-Through Deduction's Tilt Toward the Top" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, April 24, 2018), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/blog/jct-highlights-pass-through-deductions-tilt-toward-the-top.">https://www.cbpp.org/blog/jct-highlights-pass-through-deductions-tilt-toward-the-top.</a>
  <sup>63</sup> Maggie Corser, Josh Bivens, and Hunter Blair, "Still terrible at two" (Economic Policy Institute, December 17, 2019), <a href="https://www.epi.org/publication/Trump-tax-act-still-terrible-at-two/">https://www.epi.org/publication/Trump-tax-act-still-terrible-at-two/</a>.
- 64 Mitchell, "Six years later"
- 65 ""General Explanations of the Administration's Fiscal Year 2025 Revenue Proposals" (U.S. Department of the Treasury, March 2023), <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/131/General-Explanations-FY2025.pdf">https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/131/General-Explanations-FY2025.pdf</a>, p. 2., 239.
- <sup>66</sup> Lídia Brun, Ignacio González, Juan Montecino, "New Macroeconomic Model Shows TCJA Corporate Tax Cut was Harmful to the Economy in both Aggregate and Distributional Terms," (Institute for Macroeconomic Policy & Analysis, April 17, 2023), <a href="https://impa.american.edu/new-macroeconomic-model-shows-tcja-corporate-tax-cut-was-harmful-to-the-economy-in-both-aggregate-and-distributional-terms/">https://impa.american.edu/new-macroeconomic-model-shows-tcja-corporate-tax-cut-was-harmful-to-the-economy-in-both-aggregate-and-distributional-terms/</a>.
- <sup>67</sup> Reuven S. Avi-Yonah, Emily DiVito, Niko Lusiani, "Fifty Years of 'Cut To Grow': How Changing Narratives around Corporate Tax Policy Have Undermined Child and Family Well-Being," (Roosevelt Institute, January 23, 2024), <a href="https://rooseveltinstitute.org/publications/fifty-years-of-cut-to-grow/">https://rooseveltinstitute.org/publications/fifty-years-of-cut-to-grow/</a>.
- <sup>68</sup> Chuck Marr, Samantha Jacoby, and Kathleen Bryant, "Substantial Income of Wealthy Households Escapes Annual Taxation Or Enjoys Special Tax Breaks," (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, November 13, 2019), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/substantial-income-of-wealthy-households-escapes-annualtaxation-or-enjoys">https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/substantial-income-of-wealthy-households-escapes-annualtaxation-or-enjoys</a>.
- <sup>69</sup> Greg Leiserson and Danny Yagan, "What Is the Average Federal Individual Income Tax Rate on the Wealthiest Americans?" (White House Council of Economic Advisors, September 23, 2021), https://www.whitehouse.gov/cea/written-materials/2021/09/23/what-is-the-average-federal-individual-incometax-

rate-on-the-wealthiest-americans/.

- <sup>70</sup> General Explanations FY 2025, Page 80.
- <sup>71</sup> General Explanations FY 2025, Page 242.
- <sup>72</sup> General Explanations FY 2025, Page 242.
- <sup>73</sup> Nick Buffie, "5 Little-Known Facts About Taxes and Inequality in America" (Center for American Progress, August 30, 2022), <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/article/5-little-known-facts-about-taxes-andinequality-in-america/">https://www.americanprogress.org/article/5-little-known-facts-about-taxes-andinequality-in-america/</a>.
- <sup>74</sup> Joe Hughes, "Investment Income and Racial Inequality" (Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy), <a href="https://itep.org/investment-income-andracial-inequality">https://itep.org/investment-income-andracial-inequality</a>.
- <sup>75</sup> General Explanations FY 2025, Page 239.
- <sup>76</sup> "What is carried interest, and how is it taxed?" (Tax Policy Center, May 2020), https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/what-carried-interest-and-how-it-taxed.
- <sup>77</sup> Tim Murphy, "Biden and Trump Both Trashed Private Equity's Favorite Tax Dodge. Surprise! It's Still Here." (Mother Jones, May-June 2022),
- https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2022/05/carried-interest-loophole-biden-trump-private-equity-tax-break/.
- <sup>78</sup> Steve Hendershot, "Private equity struggles with its diversity problem," (Chicago Business, October 15, 2021), <a href="https://www.chicagobusiness.com/equity/private-equity-struggles-its-diversity-problem">https://www.chicagobusiness.com/equity/private-equity-struggles-its-diversity-problem</a>.

83 Millionaire's Surtax Act, https://www.vanhollen.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/MCG21758%20-

<u>%20Millionaires%20Surtax%20Act.pdf</u>; Jean Ross and Seth Hanlon, "The Millionaire Surcharge Would Improve the Fairness of the Tax Code" (Center for American Progress, June 8, 2022),

https://www.americanprogress.org/article/the-millionaire-surcharge-would-improve-the-fairness-of-thetax-code.

- <sup>84</sup> "Estimated Budget Effects of The Revenue Provisions Of Title XIII Committee On Ways And Means, Of H.R. 5376, The "Build Back Better Act," As Reported By The Committee On The Budget, With Modifications (Rules Committee Print 117-18)" (Joint Committee on Taxation, Nov. 4, 2021), https://www.jct.gov/publications/2021/jcx-45-21/.
- <sup>85</sup> Elaine Maag, Amy Matsui, and Kathryn Menefee, "How Refundable Tax Credits Can Advance Gender and Racial Equity," *National Tax Journal* 76, 3 (September 2023), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/725875">https://doi.org/10.1086/725875</a>.
- <sup>86</sup> Christopher Wimer, Sophie Collyer, David Harris, and Jiwan Lee, "The 2021 Child Tax Credit Expansion: Child Poverty Reduction and the Children Formerly Left Behind" (Center on Poverty and Social Policy at Columbia University, November, 2, 2022),

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/610831a16c95260dbd68934a/t/636298256950c92c9c458919/1667405862470/Expanded-CTC-and-Child-Poverty-in-2021-CPSP.pdf.

- <sup>87</sup> Chuck Marr and Yixuan Huang, "Childless Adults Are Lone Group Taxed Into Poverty," (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 2, 2020), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/research/childless-adults-are-lone-group-taxed-into-poverty">https://www.cbpp.org/research/childless-adults-are-lone-group-taxed-into-poverty</a>. <sup>88</sup> Aidan Davis, "Federal EITC Enhancements Help More Than One in Three Young Workers" (Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, February 8, 2022), <a href="https://itep.org/federal-eitc-enhancements-help-more-than-one-in-three-young-workers/">https://itep.org/federal-eitc-enhancements-help-more-than-one-in-three-young-workers/</a>.
- <sup>89</sup> "Improving the Child and Dependent Care Tax Credit Would Help More Working Families With the High Cost of Child Care" (National Women's Law Center, July 13, 2023, <a href="https://nwlc.org/resource/improving-the-child-and-dependent-care-tax-credit-would-help-more-working-families-with-the-high-cost-of-child-care/">https://nwlc.org/resource/improving-the-child-and-dependent-care-tax-credit-would-help-more-working-families-with-the-high-cost-of-child-care/</a>.
- <sup>90</sup> National Women's Law Center calculations based on Internal Revenue Service, "SOI Tax Stats," using data from "Mid-November Filing Season Statistics by AGI" for Tax Years 2021 and 2022. https://www.irs.gov/statistics/filing-season-statistics.
- <sup>91</sup> Sarah Yergeau and Karla Coleman-Castillo, "Tax Credits Are Not the (Full) Solution to the Child Care Crisis," National Women's Law Center (blog), September 14, 2023, <a href="https://nwlc.org/why-tax-credits-are-not-the-full-solution-to-the-child-care-crisis/">https://nwlc.org/why-tax-credits-are-not-the-full-solution-to-the-child-care-crisis/</a>.
- <sup>92</sup> Gideon Lukens, "Health Insurance Costs Will Rise Steeply if Premium Tax Credit Improvements Expire," (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 4, 2024), <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/health-insurance-costs-will-rise-steeply-if-premium-tax-credit-improvements-expire">https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/health-insurance-costs-will-rise-steeply-if-premium-tax-credit-improvements-expire</a>.
- <sup>93</sup> Sarah Sugar, Joel Ruhter, Sarah Gordon, Amelia Whitman, Christie Peters, Nancy De Lew, and Benjamin D. Sommers, "Health Coverage for Women Under the Affordable Care Act," (Department of Health and Human Services, Assistance Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, March 21, 2022),

 $\underline{https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/a78c4d3d575d32cd09f7bf8db47e4812/aspe-womens-coverage-ib.pdf.}$ 

- 94 Lukens, "Health Insurance Costs Will Rise"
- <sup>95</sup> "Chart Book: The Need to Rebuild the Depleted IRS" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, December 16, 2022), https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/the-need-to-rebuild-the-depleted-irs.
- <sup>96</sup> Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration, "High-Income Nonfilers Owing Billions of Dollars Are Not Being Worked by the Internal Revenue Service" (May 29, 2020), https://www.treasury.gov/tigta/auditreports/2020reports/202030015fr.pdf.
- <sup>97</sup> "IRS-Related Funding in the Inflation Reduction Act" (Congressional Research Service, October 20, 2022), <a href="https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN11977">https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN11977</a>.
- 98 Natasha Sarin, "The Substantial Revenue-Raising Potential of Tax Compliance Efforts" (Department of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> General Explanations FY 2025, Page 137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup>"Baldwin, Manchin, Brown Lead Effort to Close Tax Loophole and Make Private Equity Pay Their Fair Share," (Senator Tammy Baldwin, April 15, 2024), <a href="https://www.baldwin.senate.gov/news/press-releases/baldwin-manchin-brown-lead-effort-to-close-tax-loophole-and-make-private-equity-pay-their-fair-share">https://www.baldwin.senate.gov/news/press-releases/baldwin-manchin-brown-lead-effort-to-close-tax-loophole-and-make-private-equity-pay-their-fair-share</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> General Explanations FY 2025, Page 243.

<sup>82&</sup>quot; Build Back Better Act" (Congressional Record Vol. 167, No. 201 (House - November 18, 2021)), https://www.congress.gov/congressional-record/volume-167/issue-201/housesection/article/H6375-4.

Treasury, Oct. 2021), <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/news/featured-stories/the-substantial-revenue-raising-potentialof-tax-compliance-efforts">https://home.treasury.gov/news/featured-stories/the-substantial-revenue-raising-potentialof-tax-compliance-efforts</a>.

<sup>101</sup>"IRS tops \$1 billion in past-due taxes collected from millionaires; compliance efforts continue involving highwealth groups, corporations, partnerships," (Internal Revenue Service, July 11, 2024), <a href="https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-tops-1-billion-in-past-due-taxes-collected-from-millionaires-compliance-efforts-continue-involving-high-wealth-groups-corporations-partnerships">https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-tops-1-billion-in-past-due-taxes-collected-from-millionaires-compliance-efforts-continue-involving-high-wealth-groups-corporations-partnerships.</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Eleanor Eagan and Hannah Story Brown, "Enforcement: The Untapped Resource," (Democracy Journal, August 25, 2022), <a href="https://democracyjournal.org/magazine/enforcement-the-untapped-resource/">https://democracyjournal.org/magazine/enforcement-the-untapped-resource/</a>.

<sup>100°</sup>IRS launches new effort aimed at high-income non-filers; 125,000 cases focused on high earners, including millionaires, who failed to file tax returns with financial activity topping \$100 billion," (Internal Revenue Service, February 29, 2024), <a href="https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-launches-new-effort-aimed-at-high-income-non-filers-125000-cases-focused-on-high-earners-including-millionaires-who-failed-to-file-tax-returns-with-financial-activity-topping-100-billion;" IRS launches new initiatives using Inflation Reduction Act funding to ensure large corporations pay taxes owed; continues to improve service and modernize technology with launch of business tax account," (Internal Revenue Service, October 20, 2023), <a href="https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-launches-new-initiatives-using-inflation-reduction-act-funding-to-ensure-large-corporations-pay-taxes-owed-continues-to-improve-service-and-modernize-technology-with-launch-of-business-tax-account.">https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/irs-launches-new-initiatives-using-inflation-reduction-act-funding-to-ensure-large-corporations-pay-taxes-owed-continues-to-improve-service-and-modernize-technology-with-launch-of-business-tax-account.</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> General Explanations FY 2025, Page 247.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Braykeshia Samms, "Women's History Month is a Reminder that Sensible Tax Policy is Central to Women's Economic Security," Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy (blog), <a href="https://itep.org/womens-history-month-is-a-reminder-that-sensible-tax-policy-is-central-to-womens-economic-security/">https://itep.org/womens-history-month-is-a-reminder-that-sensible-tax-policy-is-central-to-womens-economic-security/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> "Why the 2025 Tax Fight Matters for Care Investments," (National Women's Law Center, May 2024), https://nwlc.org/resource/why-the-2025-tax-fight-matters-for-care-investments/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> "National Survey Finds People Strongly Favor Taxing the Rich to Pay for Caregiving Priorities" (National Women's Law Center, April 12, 2024), <a href="https://nwlc.org/press-release/national-survey-finds-people-strongly-favor-taxing-the-rich-to-pay-for-caregiving-priorities/">https://nwlc.org/press-release/national-survey-finds-people-strongly-favor-taxing-the-rich-to-pay-for-caregiving-priorities/</a>.